
Email sent to Faculty Council Listerv  members on Friday 1/31/2014  
 
 
 
We did not have enough people at this week’s Faculty Council meeting to constitute a quorum (13 or 
more). Although members can meet and discuss things without a quorum, the membership cannot take 
any binding actions. The only items that required a vote were (1) acceptance of minutes from the 
November 2013 meeting, and (2) acceptance of the report from the Tenure & Promotion Committee on 
Post Tenure Review. We will catch up to that at the next Faculty Council meeting (February 25th), but 
the Post Tenure Review policy goes to Academic Board prior to that. 
 
Roberts Rules suggests providing an informal summary of the discussion when appropriate. I made 
notes during the meeting with the President and Provost and will share them here. There is no 
discussion or acceptance required, and if anyone has different recollections of the discussion or has 
other notes that they wish to share, please feel free to circulate them to the membership. 
 
Mike Barth 
 
/////////////    Notes on Faculty Council meeting of 1/28/2014 /////////////// 
 
We did not have a quorum so we could not conduct any official business. My personal thanks to those of 
you who were able to participate. 
 
General Rosa, General Hines, and Colonel Philipkosky (VP Operations, mainly responsible for ITS, 
facilities, public safety) met with the members, and there was some Q&A along the way. 
 
These are my notes from that discussion: 
 
1. General Rosa expressed concern that we might be getting some grade inflation. GPAs are up and so 
are missed classes (which almost doubled this year). However, there has also been a significant 
emphasis by the Corps leadership this year, from Regimental Commander down [MB note: as an 
academic advisor, I have seen evidence of the increased emphasis on academics by the Corps 
leadership]. In any event, General Rosa said that the Citadel should take a look to ensure that the 
academic standards are still being met. 
 
2. General Rosa discussed the Enrollment Management Council and their efforts to monitor and manage 
the size of the Corps. They are targeting 725 new freshmen in the Fall (it has been 780 or so the last 
couple of years). The problem with over-enrollment is attrition. In the last couple of years, the retention 
in the upperclassmen has been higher-than-average, which when coupled with the higher incoming 
freshmen has led to space problems. We also lost more freshmen this year than normal because of the 
over-crowding.  
 
3. General Rosa discussed some of the turnover in the senior ranks (e.g., Jeff Perez, Jim Openshaw), 
attributing it to normal pace-of-change. Faculty may not be as accustomed to the turnover, but it is 
expected in the non-academic world. While it may seem like a lot, it is just a timing thing. There are 
other senior people that will likely be moving along soon as well, either to retire or to get higher 
positions, but we are also enjoying success when replacing people. The new VP of Finance is in place, 



and we have added a budget director and a super-analyst for that area. The Dean of Education search 
continues. 
 
4. General Hines spoke about a dean's group that has been tasked with analyzing faculty workloads 
(teaching, research, service). They are addressing the "fairness" question. Some of the things that they 
are evaluating with respect to teaching load: # of classes, mix/type of classes (undergrad, grad, online, 
etc.), # of preps, # of students.  
 
5. General Hines spoke about the adjuncts at the college. The US university system has expanded its use 
of adjuncts significantly over the last 20 years, but the Citadel continues to be  committed to the tenure 
system. However, it may be time to take a look at how we are using and treating the adjuncts. He was 
asking Faculty Council if they were willing to take a look at adjunct utilization through a formal ad hoc 
group, membership TBD. We may also look at how other institutions treat them with respect to 
workload, pay scales, and benefits. [MB Note: we discussed this briefly at the conclusion of the meeting. 
It is my intention to pick some names to participate. This is a chance to evaluate some other issues at 
the same time]. 
 
6. General Hines and Colonel Philipkosky talked about ITS in general and answered some specific 
questions. They are working (or have been working) on a strategic plan for ITS. It needs to address our 
current online programs as well as the summer enrollment (many of our summer classes are online), 
and the new online-only programs are going to need strong service and support to attract and retain 
students. There are some faculty committees/councils that are supposed to provide feedback. There 
was some discussion in response to a question about disruptions during the final exam period this last 
semester. General Hines indicated that he meets regularly with the deans and had not been made 
aware of any specific problems with Blackboard or the other systems with respect to educational 
programs. [MB Note: I intend to follow up with my dean about this, because I thought faculty in our 
school had complaints -- I want to make sure that if they do, they are being communicated up the line]. 
 
7. General Hines responded to some questions about the level of administrative support. Faculty asked 
about people being yanked out of teaching and put into administrative positions like the new Assistant 
Deans for Assessment. There was some general discussion about the nature of assessment. General 
Hines said that some of our schools have accrediting bodies (e.g., business, engineering) which have a 
strong emphasis on assessment, but that it is not so common in the traditional liberal arts areas. [MB 
Note: Assessment is a HUGE deal with our upcoming AACSB accreditation for the business school. I was 
aware that the engineering people have a rigorous accreditation program and the education people had 
accreditation programs as well, but I am unfamiliar with other disciplines. We should compare notes at 
the next meeting.] 
 
8. Colonel Philipkosky spoke about upcoming public safety exercises which are going to be conducted 
this semester. He asked that faculty cooperate in the process, which is by necessity going to lead to 
some classroom disruption. The plan is to make this as limited as possible, but it is important to exercise 
our emergency response now rather than during an emergency. Colonel Philipkosky asked that we help 
make it successful. We will know a general time frame of when it is coming, but not the exact date/time 
until the Bulldog Alert goes off. 
 
9. Tenure & Promotion Committee is still seeking feedback on the Post Tenure Review policy they 
circulated to us. Since we did not have a quorom, we could not officially accept/adopt it, but it will go to 
Academic Board at their next meeting on February 18th. To keep things on track, I told the T&P chair 



that we would share any concerns between now and then, but that silence implies consent. However, if 
there are concerns, please share that with the T&P people during the next couple of weeks. I personally 
did not see anything that raises any concerns for me, and I also note that the policy is supposed to be 
reviewed every two years anyway, so there will always be opportunities to fix anything that is found to 
be broken. 
 
10. Reminder to everyone about the webinar on faculty governance and faculty senates next Thursday 
2/6. I am going to circulate a general announcement in the Dognews and invite any interested parties. 
 
11. We may want to ask Tara McNealy to come to either the February or March meeting to talk about 
SACS, and it might be good to invite either Colonel Philipkosky (Operations) or Joe Garcia (new Finance 
VP) to come speak to us. 
 


